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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 4, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove he was entitled to

permanent anatomical impairment greater than 6%, and that

the claimant did not prove he was entitled to any wage-loss

disability in excess of his anatomical impairment.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission
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finds that the claimant proved he sustained permanent

anatomical impairment in the amount of 12%.  We find that

the claimant did not prove he was entitled to wage-loss

disability in excess of his permanent anatomical impairment. 

I.  HISTORY

Steven Wiggins, age 53, testified that he was a high

school graduate, and that his employment history involved

truck driving and mechanical work.  The claimant testified

that he became employed as a driver for the respondents,

Arkansas Energy Services, in January 2008.  The claimant

testified that his work for the respondents required driving

a truck and attaching hoses to tanks.  The parties

stipulated that “the employer/employee relationship existed

on June 14, 2008, when the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to his left shoulder and right wrist when he was

involved in a motor-vehicle accident.” 

Dr. John A. Waller reported on August 22, 2008:

He is here for follow-up on his left AC joint and
clavicle fracture, as well as a sprain of his
right forearm, wrist and hand.  He is eight and a
half weeks now postoperative the left
shoulder....Examination of his left shoulder shows
full range of motion and of his right forearm,
wrist and hand full range of motion....I am
releasing him from scheduled follow-up to return
only as needed.  We have given him a work release
now to return to work effective today’s date with
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no restrictions.  He is at MMI effective today’s
date and his PPI is 0%.

   
Dr. Earl Peeples performed an Independent Medical

Examination on October 16, 2008:

Mr. Wiggins indicated that on June 14, 2008, he
was involved in an 18-wheeler accident....He was
pinned in the vehicle with pressure against his
chest.  He was taken to the emergency room.  He
had sharp pains over his right scapula.  He had
pain up the arms.  He had numbness in the ulnar
digits.  He also had an injury to the left
shoulder with a fracture.  

He was admitted to the hospital in Clinton,
Arkansas and Dr. Waller did a surgery on the left
distal clavicle shoulder region.  He indicates
that Dr. Waller made a note of his numbness in his
right upper extremity, but did not pursue
diagnosis or treatment of the numbness in the
right arm....His main difficulty is continued pain
in the left shoulder and numbness in the right
ulnar nerve distribution with inability to fully
close the hand....

Mr. Wiggins underwent repair of the AC separation
operatively and was discharged with no impairment
two months following his surgery by Dr. Waller.  I
do not think this is a satisfactory approach.  It
would typically be about six months before an
individual would be discharged at MMI following
repair of his shoulder.  I believe additional time
and recovery is appropriate before final rating
would be appropriate.  Since there has been a
traumatic disruption of the joint requiring
surgical intervention, there will be a change in
physical status and permanent impairment should be
assigned.  I disagree with a 0% rating eight weeks
following surgery....Dr. Waller’s early discharge
of Mr. Wiggins, his rating of 0% impairment
following severe fracture and his failure to
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address the obvious abnormalities of the right
upper extremity mystify me....

Dr. Peeples’ recommendations included additional

diagnostic testing and reported on November 6, 2008, “The

EMG/NCV testing confirms the presence of ulnar nerve

entrapment at the elbow, which correlates in time with the

accident of this year....It is my recommendation that Mr.

Wiggins have decompression and transposition of the right

ulnar nerve related to the motor vehicle accident.”  

Dr. Richard S. Wirges reported on June 11, 2009, “This

is a 49-year-old gentleman, right-hand dominant, who is now

over five months status post right carpal tunnel release and

right cubital tunnel release with ulnar nerve transposition

secondary to peripheral nerve compression and subluxation to

the ulnar nerve....1.  At this time, we discussed again with

the patient to a great extent about options from here. 

Since we are at maximum medical improvement and have no

other causes or explanations as to his current status of

weakness, sensation changes, and disability, we are ready

for a functional capacity exam at this time.”  

Dr. Wirges signed a W/C Work Status Report on June 11,

2009 which indicated, “May return to light duty effective 6-

11-09 with these restrictions: one handed duty only no use
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of right arm.”  Dr. Peeples signed a W/C Work Status Report

on June 11, 2009 which indicated, “May return to light duty

effective 6-12-09 with these restrictions: Resume driving

18-wheeler.”  

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on June 19, 2009:  

Mr. Steve Wiggins is referred to Functional
Testing Centers for the purpose of undergoing a
comprehensive functional capacity evaluation to
determine his current functional status.  Mr.
Wiggins is referred with complaints of pain in his
left shoulder, right elbow and right wrist which
he attributed to an injury he sustained while
employed by Arkansas Energy Services....

The results of this evaluation indicate that Mr.
Wiggins gave a reliable effort, with 49 of 50
consistency measures within expected limits....

The only functional limitations demonstrated by
Mr. Wiggins during his evaluation were material
handling related and reaching overhead with his
LUE.  Mr. Wiggins demonstrated a limit of 35 lbs.
with his RUE when lifting from floor to shoulder
level and 30 lbs. with his LUE in this same plane
of movement.  Mr. Wiggins also demonstrated the
ability to lift/carry up to 85 lbs. bimanually on
an Occasional basis as well.  Mr. Wiggins exhibits
mildly decreased AROM of the left shoulder and did
perform reaching overhead with the LUE at the
Occasional frequency level.  Mr. Wiggins performed
all other activities at a level consistent with
that of an average worker.  

CONCLUSIONS
Mr. Steve Wiggins completed functional testing on
this date with reliable results.  Overall, Mr.
Wiggins demonstrated the ability to perform work
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in the HEAVY classification of work as defined by
the US Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the
course of a normal workday with limitations as
noted above....

Dr. Wirges reported on June 24, 2009:

This is a 49-year-old gentleman, right-hand
dominant, who has now reached maximum medical
improvement status post surgeries for his right
upper extremity peripheral nerve compressions with
certain limitations.  He underwent FCE, which
graded him out to have an accurate response and
effort and rated him into the heavy category.  He
presents here for his impairment rating....using
the American Medical Association charts, he is
found to have a total of wrist, finger and elbow
motions along with sensation losses of 12% total
hand impairment, which relates to 11% upper
extremity impairment and 7% whole body impairment. 
Therefore, his whole body impairment related
specifically only to his right upper extremity
injuries and problems is 7% impairment, 11% of the
right upper extremity impairment and 12% of his
right hand impairment.  All of this has been gone
over in great detail with the patient and his
wife.  They verbalize understanding and wish to
proceed with this plan.  Therefore, that will be
his impairment rating....In regard to his left
clavicle, this is being handled by Dr. Peeples,
and he will reevaluate this in approximately six
months for possible impairment rating at that time
for that extremity.

Dr. Wirges signed a W/C Work Status Report indicating

that the claimant “May return to work full duty with no

restrictions 6-24-09.  Discharged/released from care on 6-

24-09.”    
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The parties stipulated that the claimant “has been

assigned a 12% permanent partial impairment associated with

his right wrist injury, which has been accepted and paid.”

The claimant testified that he was not physically able

to return to work as a driver for the respondents.  The

claimant asserted that holding a steering wheel “irritated

my left shoulder and right hand.”  The claimant testified

that the respondent-employer “promised” him a job as a

dispatcher, but that the respondents did not offer such

employment when a dispatcher position became available.  The

respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  Did you at any point refuse to do any work
that was offered to you by Arkansas Energy?

A.  On the day I was released, I went down to the
office and told them I’d been released and they
said they didn’t have no dispatching available,
but they do have a driving job available.  And
that’s when I told them that I - I didn’t feel
like I could handle that.

Q.  So they did offer you a driving job again?

A.  Yes, ma’am. 

Q.  You turned that down.

A.  Yes, ma’am.        

The claimant followed up with Dr. Peeples on December

10, 2009:
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He continues to have some mild difficulties of the
left shoulder.  He has not returned to work and
said he is “not able” to drive.  He states that he
still has some trouble with weakness in the right
ulnar nerve postop release but I explained to
him that often ulnar nerve recovery takes 18
months....

According to what he tells me, Mr. Wiggins has not
made a major effort to seek employment or
retraining.  He is considering both.  I encouraged
him for long term benefit, personal, financial and
medical to regain some sort of gainful employment. 
I would be happy to write a report to assist him
with being placed in a training program.

I do not see an abnormality which would prevent
him from operating an 18-wheeler.  His grip is
satisfactory, although not normal on the right. 
On the left he does have some limits of range of
motion yet overhead motion is not required for
operation of an 18-wheeler.  He would have
difficulty on loading or strapping cargo.  He is
on Mobic and Lyrica and I think both of these are
beneficial and he should continue on these...

Permanent impairment rating is 10% of the left
upper extremity.  The right upper extremity, as I
understand, is not related to the accident.  It is
too early in my opinion for impairment rating
regarding the right ulnar nerve.

Dr. Peeples’ assessment on December 10, 2009 was “1)

Stable left shoulder.  2.  Satisfactory appearance following

ulnar nerve decompression for tardi ulnar nerve palsy.”  

Dr. Peeples informed the claimant’s attorney on January

5, 2010, “I have reviewed the AMA Guides conversion table. 

The 10% left upper extremity impairment converts to 6%
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impairment of the body as a whole.  I trust this will

provide satisfactory information.  There is no charge for

this addition to the report.”  The parties stipulated that

the claimant “has been assigned a 6% rating for the

shoulder.  This rating has [been] paid by the insurance

carrier in this claim.”

On January 28, 2010, the claimant applied for

membership in a laborer’s union.  The claimant indicated on

the application for membership that his qualifications

included Bobcat Operator, Mechanics Laborer, Sandblasting,

Shoring (Bracing), and Crane Operator.  A Dispatch Slip

dated March 1, 2010 indicated that the claimant was to

report to an employer, Stone & Webster Construction, Inc.,

on March 8, 2010.  The claimant’s testimony indicated that

this position involved full-time employment at Arkansas

Nuclear One: “I was doing light-duty work carrying water

jugs to contractor trailers.”  However, the record contains

a Payroll Removal Form - Arkansas Nuclear One, dated April

2, 2010.  The Reason For Removal was “Reduction In Force,”

and the claimant was eligible for rehire.    

Dr. Wirges reported on June 30, 2010:

This is in regard to a message received by our
office by request of the patient needing a letter
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from me to his lawyer stating that I agree with
the findings of his FCE that I ordered and that
the restrictions placed on him caused him not to
be able to return to his job, where he had to
regularly lift over 5 pounds.  

With regard to this request, I can go over some of
these results at this time.  On June 19, 2009, the
patient underwent functional capacity exam, AKA
FCE, where he gave a reliable effort passing 49/50
consistency measures within expected limits.  The
overall conclusion of this test was that he
completed the functional tests on this date with
reliable results and that overall Mr. Wiggins
demonstrated the ability to perform work in the
heavy classification of work as defined by the
U.S. Department of Labor guidelines over the
course of a normal work day with limitations noted
here.

The heavy classification states that the patient
may be able to lift 51-100 pounds occasionally,
which is defined as 0% to 33% of the workday.  He
may lift 26-50 pounds frequently, which is defined
as 34% to 66% of the workday.  He may lift 11-20
pounds consistently, which is defined as 67% to
100% of the workday.  I do agree with these
findings, and he has had his impairment rating.  

In regard to the second portion, which states that
he was unable to return back to work secondary to
having to lift regularly over 5 pounds and because
of his work restrictions, there was a work status
report back on November 4, 2008, stating that
the patient was capable of heavy work.  Then on
January 22, 2009, there was a work limitation
stated starting on January 23, 2009, there was no
lifting, pushing or pulling more than 5 pounds
with the right upper extremity.  On February 26 it
was continue one-handed jobs only, and this was
also continued on March 27, 2009.  On April 23,
2009, reevaluation continued him on one-handed, no
use of right arm as well as again on May 26, 2009. 
On June 9, 2009, he had a work order stating he
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could resume driving his 18-wheeler from Dr.
Peeples.  On June 11, 2009, he had a work
restriction from myself that was still one-handed
duty with no use of the right upper extremity. 
Finally, on June 24, 2009, he has a work note that
states he is able to return to work with no
restrictions.

    
Dr. Owen L. Kelly examined the claimant on January 31,

2011:

Patient is here today for Lt shoulder injury.  He
was in an 18 wheeler accident on 6-14-2008 and the
truck flipped over injuring his shoulder.  

He presented with shoulder pain.  It is located on
the left shoulder.  It is described as sharp and
tenderness.  The symptom is sudden in onset.  The
symptom started over 2 years ago.  The complaint
moderately limits activities.  The frequency of
episodes is daily....The symptom is exacerbated by
lifting, pulling, activity and forward elevation. 
Patient denies limited range of motion....

PE:  
Constitutional: general appearance, well
nourished, well developed, in no acute distress,
cooperative, healthy appearance and pleasant.
MS: left upper estremity: insp & palp - RUE,
shoulder: decreased active and passive range of
motion, neurovascular status intact, pain with
adduction, pulses intact, reflexes intact, well
healed incision, jagged T-type, redness, presence
of a scar, tenderness globally, pain with resisted
internal rotation and pain with resisted external
rotation.

  
Dr. Kelly appeared to diagnose osteoarthritis of the

shoulder.  An x-ray of the claimant’s left shoulder was done

on January 31, 2011, with the diagnosis, “left AC inferior
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traumatic osteophyte, calcification of CA ligament,

glenohumeral DJD.  Impression: AC osteophyte, glenohumeral

DJD, changes as noted above.”  Dr. Kelly stated, “This [is]

very complicated.  His number one goal should be getting

back to work that he is capable of doing.  The stiffness in

his shoulder is likely directed related to the AC joint, and

the CA calcification.  I am going to order an MRI , and I

hope that no further surgery is needed.  The most I would

consider doing would be resection of the inferior osteophyte

and debridement.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s left shoulder was performed on

February 16, 2011, with the following opinion:

1.  Postoperative changes from previous
acromioplasty.
2.  Degenerative findings at the AC joint.
3.  Tendinosis of the supra- and infraspinatus
tendons without a full-thickness tear seen.
4.  Fluid in the subacromial and subdeltoid space
which could reflect bursitis.
5.  Degenerative arthritic findings at the
glenohumeral joint.

Dr. Kelly examined the claimant’s left shoulder on

March 2, 2011: “Neurovascular status intact, normal full

range of motion, pain with adduction, positive impingement

test, prominent AC joint, pulses intact and reflexes

intact....The MRI and report were reviewed.  All pertinent
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findings were discussed with the patient.  Routine non-

operative shoulder treatment at this time.  Steroid

injection and NSAIDS.  Physical therapy either with a home

program or at a therapy center, along with activity

modification.  Return if symptoms do not improve with this

current regimen.”  

Dr. Kelly corresponded with the claimant on March 2,

2011: “This is just a follow up note on your visit today. 

As you know, we had the opportunity to talk about your

shoulder and you have a very large bone spur hanging off the

end of the collar bone.  You also have some inflammation of

the shoulder which is why you are having pain all the way up

the base of your neck.  At this point I would recommend some

stronger anti-inflammatories, some simple exercises and

strengthening exercises for your shoulder.  If you would

like to try those then I could set up some physical therapy

for you.  If you do not improve then we can always discuss

other options.”  

On April 22, 2011, Dr. Kelly assigned the claimant a

12% whole-person impairment rating and a 20% left upper

extremity rating.  Dr. Kelly indicated that his assessment
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was based on the 4th edition of the Guides to the Evaluation

of Permanent Impairment, Table 3, p. 20, “based on motion.”  

Dr. Kelly corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on

July 22, 2011:

I am writing you a letter in correspondence
regarding Steve Wiggins....

It is my understanding that Mr. Wiggins sustained
a significant injury to his left shoulder when he
was in an 18-wheeler rollover accident on 6/14/08. 
The truck actually flipped over and injured his
left shoulder.  He was seen and evaluated by
Dr. John Waller and eventually had operative
repair of a left shoulder complete AC separation
or a complete acromioclavicular separation.  The
patient progressed after that and actually showed
up for my first time to see him in clinic as a new
patient on 1/31/11.  I evaluated his shoulder at
that time and found him to have both decreased
active and passive range of motion of his
shoulder....At that point I evaluated him and
thought his best basic goal at this point was just
to try to get back to do some type of work that he
was capable of doing.  I also saw on his x-rays
that he had what appeared to be calcification of
the ligament that was reconstructed and also had
some degenerative changes or arthritic changes of
the shoulder itself.  I saw him for follow up and
reviewed the MRI with him, discussed with him non-
operative treatment and the last time I saw him
was 3/2/11.  

I did give him an impairment rating of 12% whole
body and his left upper extremity was 20%.  Most
of that was related to motion and I do have to
correct my last note.  My first note in January
was the correct one, the one dated March 2nd was
incorrect because I did say he had full motion at
that time, and that is not correct.  His range of
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motion is limited.  To now answer your questions
that you posed to me:

1.  In your examination of Mr. Wiggins and while
he was doing his range of motion for you, did you
actually put your hands on his shoulder or arm
both and feel him as he moved for you?

Yes, I was able to put my hands on his shoulder
and I could obviously feel that he had decreased
range of motion.  

2.  When Mr. Wiggins moved at your command, did
you feel any muscle spasm or tightness in his
shoulder muscles or arm muscles that were felt and
noticeable to your feel by your hands?

Yes, I could feel the stiffness in the shoulder
and also I could feel that he not only had
stiffness in the shoulder but he also had a
significant stiffness in the scar or a lot of
adhesions in his scar from his previous surgery.  

3.  If the answer to question #2 is yes, what did
you actually feel going on in his body when he
moved at your command and did you take these
spasms and tightness of muscles into consideration
in giving Mr. Wiggins your disability rating?

No, I did not put that in my disability rating
because I just basically put objective findings in
it.

Another thing I would like to address is that
there are a couple of other objective findings
that are not taken into consideration on
disability ratings but they are pretty
substantial.  On his plain x-rays that I did in
the office, and I do believe I have copies here
and would be glad to get you a copy printed off on
paper, he does have significant calcification of
the ligament that was reconstructed and he also
has some degenerative findings in the shoulder. 
Obviously some of those degenerative findings
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could be from wear and tear but some of them are
likely related to trauma as well.  Also on his MRI
he did have some significant objective findings
which can likely be taken into consideration.  One
of them is postoperative changes.  Any time you do
surgery on someone’s shoulder it will never be the
same.  You can make a shoulder less painful and
better strength and motion if there is an injury,
but obviously surgery does take a small part of
the complete shoulder strength away.  He also has
some mild chronic changes of his rotator cuff and
as previously stated he has some arthritic
findings not only at the shoulder joint but also
at the AC joint....

Dr. Peeples corresponded with the respondents’ attorney

on August 29, 2011:

I have reviewed my records of Steven Wiggins and
looked at Dr. Owen Kelly’s report.  His listed
whole person impairment at 12% but does not
explain the basis of this other than it is based
on motion.  He does not list the specific motions.
Some motion control is voluntary and other reduced
by actual physical changes.

According to the letter Dr. Kelly is able to feel
stiffness and “obviously feel that he had
decreased range of motion.”  I generally measure
motion, not by feeling but by visual observation.

I have no basis on which to adjust my previous
rating which I think is a fair reflection of the
abnormality in the left shoulder region.  I have
recorded that in range of motion of degrees.  The
10% impairment would reflect that he has 9%
function of the left upper extremity.  I believe
that is a fair rating....

Dr. Ted Honghiran reported on October 3, 2011:

This is an Orthopaedic Examination and Report on
Mr. Steve Wiggins who is a 51 year old white male
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who lives in Jerusalem, Arkansas.  He was seen
today for orthopaedic examination for evaluation
for Social Security Disability Evaluation
regarding his disability....

Mr. Wiggins gives a history that he worked for a
trucking company hauling water to gas wells.  In
June of 2008 he said he got a load of water in the
tanker of the trailer only half full and when he
came across a curve it shifted the weight of the
truck and threw him off the road and the truck
turned over.  He said he sustained a fracture of
the left clavicle and underwent surgery.  He also
injured his neck in the process and also the right
arm....

Examination of this gentleman demonstrates he
walks normally.  He walks with no limp and he does
not require a cane or crutches to walk.  He is
able to walk on his tiptoes and heels with no
problems.  He was able to dress and undress with
help, because of his inability to use his left arm
very well because of limited range of motion and
pain.  His wife has to help him pull his shirt off
and put it back on.  He could get on and off of
the examination table with no difficulty.  He has
no obvious muscle spasms that I can detect....

It is my impression that this gentleman has a
history of having been involved in a truck
accident and sustained fracture of the left
clavicle with acromioclavicular joint separation,
and had surgery done with residual stiffness of
the left shoulder which will be a permanent
problem.  He also had ulnar nerve symptoms of the
right elbow, which he still has some tingling
feelings in the right hand, especially the last
two fingers with some weakness of the right hand
grip.  

I do not think that he will be able to return to
that type of driving occupation any longer and he
needs to go back to school to learn a new skill.
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David O’Neal, a vocational rehabilitation counselor,

corresponded with the claimant’s attorney on January 3, 2012

and stated in part, “I do agree with Dr. Honghiran that

retraining should be strongly considered, however, my

opinion to not return Mr. Wiggins to truck driving is based

on the following limitations noted in Dr. Honghiran’s

report: no sitting for more than four (4) hours in an eight

(8) hour work day, push/pull occasionally, and only

occasional operation [of] a motor vehicle.  Based on Dr.

Honghiran’s functional report, if the truck was smaller with

a shorten (sic) driving route Mr. Wiggins would not be able

to return to driving as an occupation.  Based [on] the

limitations of only being able to operate a motor vehicle

occasionally and the ability [to] sit for only four (4)

hours in an eight hour day eliminates driving as a feasible

return to work option.  According to the record, Mr. Wiggins

has a High school education with a history of being a tank

truck driver.  Based on the DOT and my experience as a

vocational expert, My Opinion is: Commercial truck driving

skills are not transferable to a lesser exertion level

driving occupation.  To answer the rest of this question, I

recommend a thorough vocational evaluation be completed.”    
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Dr. Peeples wrote to the respondents’ attorney on

February 13, 2012 and stated in part, “I have reviewed the

report of Dr. Honghiran as requested.  It is noted in the

recommendation that Dr. Honghiran states ‘I did not think

that he will be able to return to that type of driving

occupation any longer and he needs to go back to school to

learn a new skill.’  Dr. Honghiran provides no citation or

physical defect which prohibits a return to truck driving. 

Mr. Wiggins’ treating physician and myself have previously

not identified such a condition....Full shoulder range of

motion and full strength in a large man is not necessary for

driving.  Many individuals who are small and of the feminine

gender drive without difficulty with shorter arms and less

strength.  If another individual with identical anatomy to

Mr. Wiggins presented to my office and asked to be returned

to work, I would have no anatomic or medical basis to

prohibit his return to work.  Mr. Wiggins’ return to work as

a truck driver would not harm him or those around him.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 30, 2012.  The

claimant contended that he sustained “a compensable injury

to his left clavicle, two fractured ribs on the left side,

possible fracture to left and right scapula, numbness on
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right side, loss of grip in right hand, three-inch gash on

right elbow, head, chemical burns under left axillary,

chemical burns on lower back and groin area bilaterally due

to his wreck while working.  The claimant has substantial

wage loss for which he should receive compensation.  The

claimant is entitled to rehabilitation benefits, future

medical and attorney’s fees.  The amount of the claimant’s

income for his temporary total disability and permanent

partial disability rate is also contested and he will

contend that his weekly compensation at the time of the

accident was $16.50 per hour, working 12-hour shifts and up

to 72 hours per week.  His regular pay for a 40-hour work

week would be $660.00.  His overtime pay was $792.00 for a

total of $1,452.00.” 

The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits have been and are continuing to be paid with regard

to this matter.  The respondents have accepted and paid a

12% permanent impairment to the claimant’s wrist in addition

to a 6% permanent impairment associated with the claimant’s

shoulder.  He was deemed at maximum medical improvement on

June 24, 2009.  The respondents have no medical

documentation indicating an off-work status subsequent to
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that time.  Is the respondents’ position that the claimant

is not entitled to wage-loss disability benefits.  Work was

made available for him by the respondent-employer once he

reached maximum medical improvement.  The claimant declined

the re-employment requests and, in light of this, it is the

respondents’ position that he is not entitled to wage-loss

disability.  Medical benefits have not been denied in this

matter.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Additional permanent 6% partial rating for the
shoulder.
2.  Wage-loss disability.
3.  Fees for legal services.  

A hearing was held on October 8, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he did not have full grip of his right hand. 

The claimant testified that his left shoulder “gets stiff,

grinds, pops.”  The claimant testified that turning the

steering wheel on a large truck irritated his shoulder and

caused “spasms.”  The claimant’s testimony on cross-

examination indicating that he was not taking narcotic

medication.  The claimant agreed on cross-examination that

he had applied for work with several employers.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on January

4, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that the
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claimant did not prove he was entitled to anatomical

impairment greater than 6%.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove he was entitled to any

wage-loss disability in excess of his permanent anatomical

impairment.

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.     

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment is any permanent functional or

anatomical loss remaining after the healing period has been

reached.  Johnson v. Gen. Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878

S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The Commission has adopted the American

Medical Association Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be used in assessing anatomical

impairment.  See Commission Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-521(g)(Repl. 2002).  It is the Commission’s duty, using

the American Medical Association Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proved that he is entitled to a

permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County v. Jones, 74

Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and
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measurable physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(1)(Repl. 2002).  Objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Medical opinions addressing impairment must be

stated within a reasonable degree of medical certainty. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B)(Repl. 2002).  

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(F)(iii)(a)(Repl. 2002).  “Major cause” means “more

than fifty percent (50%) of the cause, and a finding of

major cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means

the evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence his entitlement to an additional 6%

anatomical impairment to his left shoulder as assessed by



WIGGINS - F806202 24

Dr. Kelly.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment to his

left shoulder in the amount of 12%.  The parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to his left

shoulder on June 14, 2008.  Dr. Waller performed surgery to

the claimant’s left shoulder.  Dr. Waller reported on August

22, 2008 that the claimant had not sustained any permanent

anatomical impairment as a result of his compensable

shoulder injury.  However, after an independent medical

examination, Dr. Peeples reported that he disagreed with the

assessment of zero anatomical impairment.  Dr. Peeples

recommended additional diagnostic testing and treatment for

the claimant.  

Dr. Peeples eventually assigned the claimant a 6%

anatomical impairment rating.  The parties stipulated that

the respondent-carrier paid the 6% rating.  The claimant

subsequently began treating with another orthopedic surgeon,

Dr. Kelly.  Dr. Kelly opined on April 22, 2011 that the

claimant had sustained a 12% anatomical impairment rating. 

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the

medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d
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151 (1999). With regard to the claimant’s permanent

anatomical impairment, the Full Commission finds that Dr.

Kelly’s opinion is entitled to more evidentiary weight than

Dr. Peeples’ opinion.  Dr. Kelly reported that his physical

examination of the claimant showed, among other things,

passive range of motion in the claimant’s left shoulder. 

Passive range of motion is an objective medical finding for

the purpose of establishing permanent anatomical impairment. 

See Hayes v. Wal-Mart Stores, 71 Ark. App. 207, 29 S.W.3d

751 (2000).  Dr. Kelly stated that his assessment of 12%

anatomical impairment was based on the Guides at Table 3,

page 20.  We find that Dr. Kelly’s assessment of 12%

permanent impairment comports with the 4th edition of the

Guides at Table 3, page 20.  

The Full Commission therefore finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained

12% permanent anatomical impairment as a result of the

compensable left shoulder injury.  The claimant proved that

the 12% rating was consistent with the 4th edition of the

Guides and was supported by objective medical findings.  We

find that Dr. Kelly’s opinion was stated within a reasonable

degree of medical certainty.  We find that the June 14, 2008
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compensable injury was the major cause of the claimant’s 12%

permanent anatomical impairment.      

B.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Cmty. Servs,

Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008).  In

considering claims for permanent partial disability benefits

exceeding the employee’s percentage of permanent physical

impairment, the Commission may take into account, in

addition to the percentage of permanent physical impairment,

such factors as the employee’s age, education, work

experience, and other factors reasonably expected to affect

his future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance

of the credible evidence his entitlement to any wage-loss

disability, over and above his 6% impairment rating.” 

Although we have found that the claimant proved he sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 12% for his

compensable left shoulder injury, the Full Commission
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affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the

claimant did not prove he sustained any wage-loss disability

in excess of his permanent anatomical impairment.  

The claimant is only age 53 and has a high school

education.  The record indicates that the claimant’s

employment history primarily involves truck driving and

mechanical work.  The claimant became employed as a driver

for the respondent-employer in January 2008.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his left shoulder and right wrist on June 14, 2008, when

the claimant was involved in a motor vehicle accident.  The

claimant proved that he sustained a 12% permanent anatomical

impairment rating for his compensable left shoulder injury. 

The respondent-carrier accepted a 12% permanent rating for

the claimant’s compensable right wrist injury.

Dr. Peeples first reported on June 11, 2009 that the

claimant could resume his driving duties for the respondent-

employer.  A Functional Capacity Evaluation on June 19, 2009

demonstrated that the claimant could return to the “Heavy”

classification of work.  Dr. Wirges reported on June 24,

2009 that the claimant could return to work at full duty

with no restrictions.  The claimant testified that he was
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not physically able to resume his driving duties for the

respondents.  The claimant agreed at hearing that the

respondent-employer offered him a driving job, but that he

did not return to work.  The claimant’s lack of interest and

negative attitude is an impediment to the Commission’s full

assessment of a claimant’s loss and is a factor we can

consider in determining that the claimant’s wage loss is not

as great as he states it to be.  See City of Fayetteville v.

Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant was

physically able to return to work as a driver for the

respondents.  We recognize Dr. Honghiran’s letter on October

3, 2011 asserting that the claimant could not resume a

driving occupation, as well as David O’Neal’s opinion in

January 2012 that the claimant was not able to return to

employment as a driver.

With regard to the claimant’s ability to return to work

as a driver for the respondents, the Full Commission finds

that the opinions of Dr. Peeples and Dr. Wirges are entitled

to more evidentiary weight than the opinions of Dr.

Honghiran and Mr. O’Neal.  The evidence of record before the

Commission, including the Functional Capacity Evaluation,
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corroborates the opinions of Dr. Peeples and Dr. Wirges. 

Dr. Wirges re-examined the case on June 30, 2010 and

reiterated his opinion that the claimant was physically able

to return to work for the respondents as a driver.  We also

note Dr. Kelly’s opinion in January 2011, “His number one

goal should be getting back to work that he is capable of

doing.”  Dr. Kelly did not opine that the claimant was

physically unable to drive a truck for the respondent-

employer.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 12% as a

result of the compensable injury to his left shoulder.  The

claimant did not prove he sustained any wage-loss disability

in excess of his permanent anatomical impairment.  The

claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal services

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 2002). 

For prevailing in part on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.
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                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs, in part, and dissents in
part.

CONCURRING and DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur in part and dissent in

part from the majority’s finding that the claimant proved he

sustained permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of

12%, but failed to prove that he sustained wage-loss above

his anatomical impairment as a result of his June 14, 2008,

compensable injury.  More specifically, I concur that the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to wage-loss benefits above his

permanent physical impairment rating, in that I agree that

the evidence of record in this claim, including a functional

capacity evaluation, corroborates the opinions of Dr.

Peeples and Dr. Wirges that the claimant is physically able

to return to work as a driver for the respondent employer,

but he lacks the motivation to do so.  With regard to the

majority finding that the claimant sustained 12% permanent

physical impairment as a result of his June, 2008, accident,

however, I must respectfully dissent.
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          It is undisputed that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his left shoulder and right wrist when

the truck he was driving left the roadway and turned over,

trapping him for a time in his vehicle.  The respondents

accepted compensability of this claim and paid appropriate

benefits pursuant thereto, to include a 6% permanent

physical impairment rating for his left shoulder injury.

          The issue here is whether the claimant is entitled

to an additional 6% permanent physical impairment rating to

the body as a whole assessed by Dr. Kelly, which would give

the claimant a total of 12% for his left shoulder, or

whether he is entitled to the 6% whole body rating

originally assessed by Dr. Peeples.  The Administrative Law

Judge found that Dr. Kelly failed to provide sufficient

documentation to support his 12% impairment rating.  I

agree. 

          The facts of this claim are clearly laid out in

the majority opinion.  Therefore, the focus of this dissent

is a comparison of Dr. Kelly’s opinion to Dr. Peeples’ in

terms of our statutory requirements for assessing impairment

ratings. 
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          Injured workers bear the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that they are entitled to an

award for a permanent physical impairment.  Moreover, it is

the duty of this Commission to determine whether any

permanent anatomical impairment resulted from the injury,

and, if it is determined that such an impairment did occur,

the Commission has a duty to determine the precise degree of

anatomical loss of use.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46

Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994); Crow v. Weyerhaeuser

Co., 46 Ark. App. 295, 880 S.W.2d 320 (1994). 

          Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-522(g) provides that the

Commission shall adopt an impairment rating guide to be used

in the assessment of anatomical impairment and specifically

provides the guide shall not include pain as a basis for the

impairment.  In compliance with this statutory mandate, the

Commission adopted the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of

Permanent Impairment, (4th ed. 1993) “the Guides” with the

enactment of Commission Rule 34.  The Commission has adopted

the Guides, and to the extent that the Guides allow the use

of subjective criteria for the establishment of an

impairment rating, the Guides must give way to the statutory

definition of objective findings as defined by the General
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Assembly.  While the statute and the commission rules

require that impairment ratings be based upon the AMA

Guidelines, Fourth Edition, not everything in the Guidelines

is admissible under the Act.  Burks v. RIC, Inc., 2010 Ark.

App. 862, ___ S.W.__ ___ (2010). 

          The portions of the Guides which are based upon

subjective criteria cannot supersede the statutory

definition established by the General Assembly.  Therefore,

to the extent that there is a conflict, the statutory

definition as established by the General Assembly takes

precedence over any subjective criteria set forth in the

Guides.

          Our Workers’ Compensation law provides that “[a]ny

determination of the existence or extent of physical

impairment shall be supported by objective and measurable

physical or mental findings.”  Pruitt v. Healthsouth

Corporation, 2011 Ark. App. 776, ___ S.W.__ ___ (2011);

citing, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B).  Pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i), objective findings are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  There is no requirement that medical testimony

be expressly or solely based on objective findings, only
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that the record contain supporting objective findings. 

Swift-Eckrich, Inc. v. Brock, 63 Ark. App. 118, 975 S.W.2d

857 (1998).  

          Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B) provides that

medical opinions addressing compensability and permanent

impairment must be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Where a medical opinion is sufficiently

clear to remove any reason for the trier of fact to have to

guess at the cause of the injury, that opinion is stated

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Huffy

Service First v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App. 533, 69 S.W.3d 449

(2002), citing, Howell v. Scroll Technologies, 343 Ark. 297,

35 S.W.3d 800 (2001).

          The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any
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other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve. Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

          According to Dr. Peeples’ letter of January 5,

2010, to the claimant’s attorney, the claimant sustained 6%

permanent physical impairment to the body as a whole for the

injury he sustained to his left shoulder.  As mentioned

above, the respondents accepted and paid this rating.  Dr.

Peeples also testified at the hearing before the commission. 

According to Dr. Peeples, the last time he examined the

claimant, which was on December 10, 2009, his left shoulder

was stable.  Dr. Peeples elaborated on his clinical findings

as follows:

Well, his shoulder joint, that is the
socket joint, was never damaged. So the
shoulder remained stable. He also has a
repaired AC joint that I previously had
repeated radiographs of which showed
excellent lab so both the shoulder joint
and the adjacent acromioclavicular joint
are stable. That is, they don’t slip out
of place or they’re not out of position.
The separation had been repaired and was
stable.
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          Further, Dr. Peeples testified that his impairment

rating was based on the 4th edition of the Guides, the

correct use of which he testified he has over thirty years

experience.  More specifically, Dr. Peeples testified as

follows:

Thirty years of experience. I was
trained in the initial I think book
number 1 and it moves through the
various books. I’m now using the four or
five. I’ve been to various training
programs both in residency and then
afterwards about the proper way to
utilize the guides to take into account
all aspects of defect, the initial
damage, the repair, the physical motion,
appearance of the scar, and to use those
with the guides to come up with a
percentage that is appropriate. In this
case, I assigned 10 percent impairment
of the upper extremity, which also
reflects 90 percent function remaining,
10 percent missing and 90 percent full.
You can think of a glass of water now.
So most of the function of the arm is
there and I did rate him as 10 percent
based on anatomical changes due to the
fracture and the loss of range of motion
noted on my exam. And also noted the
exam by an independent individual, the
person doing the functional capacity
test. I didn’t use that but it is in
documentation. There is a very mild loss
of function.

 
          In contrast to Dr. Peeples’ assessment, on April

22, 2011, Dr. Kelly opined that the claimant had sustained a

12% permanent physical impairment to the body as a whole,
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using the 4th edition of the Guides.  Dr. Kelly indicated

that he based this assessment on “motion.”   More

specifically, in correspondence to the claimant’s attorney

dated July 22, 2011, Dr. Kelly stated:

I did give him an impairment rating of
12% whole body and his left upper
extremity was 20%. Most of that was
related to motion ... .

Although Dr. Kelly later clarified that he had “put his

hands” on the claimant during his shoulder examination, and

that he could “feel the stiffness” in both the claimant’s

left shoulder and his scar tissue, in correspondence dated

August 29, 2011, from Dr. Peeples to the respondents’

attorney, Dr. Peeples stated:

I have reviewed my records of Steven
Wiggins and looked at Dr. Owen Kelly’s
report. His (sic) listed whole person
impairment at 12% but does not explain
the basis of this other than it is based
on motion. He does not list the specific
motions. ... According to the letter,
Dr. Kelly is able to feel stiffness and
“obviously feel that he had decreased
range of motion.” I generally measure
motion, not by feeling but by visual
observation.

          Dr. Peeples testified that according to the

results of the claimant’s functional capacity evaluation, he

had “recovered very nicely.”  Moreover, Dr. Peeples stated
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that functional capacity evaluation studies are good “for

the purpose of physical measurements.”  According to Dr.

Peeples, in the claimant’s particular case, his functional

capacity evaluation demonstrated a “documented physical

status including good lifting ability, good range of motion,

and the ability to return to heavy work.”   Dr. Peeples did

not feel that an adjustment of his previous rating in view

of Dr. Kelly’s rating was warranted. 

The majority has found that Dr. Kelly’s rating was based on

the claimant’s physical examination which, in part, showed

passive range of motion in the claimant’s left shoulder. 

While I agree with the majority that passive range of motion

testing is considered objective for purposes of establishing

a permanent anatomical impairment, I agree with Dr. Peeples

and the Administrative Law Judge that Dr. Kelly failed to

list the specific motions that he measured during his

examination of he claimant’s left shoulder.  Dr. Peeples, on

the other hand, stated specifically that his assessment was

based on measurable motion derived from visual observation,

as was supported by the results of the claimant’s functional

capacity evaluation.   And, while I note that the claimant

asserts on appeal that Dr. Peeples intentionally gave him a
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10% impairment out of “spite and anger,” I find that the

record, to include Dr. Peeples’ testimony, fails to support

such an allegation.  I note, in fact, that it was Dr.

Peeples who found Dr. Waller’s failure to assign the

claimant with any permanent impairment for his left shoulder

injury unacceptable.  Further, I find the respondents’

argument on appeal persuasive in that while Dr. Peeples’

opinion was supported by the results of the claimant’s

functional capacity evaluation, which was conducted in June

of 2009, by an unbiased third party, Dr. Kelly’s rating was

given two years after the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement, during which time the record indicates that the

claimant’s function may have decreased due to his own

inactivity.  Therefore, I find that of these two doctors,

more evidentiary weight should be given to Dr. Peeples’

opinion regarding the claimant’s percentage of permanent

physical impairment than to the opinion of Dr. Kelly, in

that I find that Dr. Peeples has specifically based his

opinion on measurable, objective findings, whereas the basis

of Dr. Kelly’s opinion is too ambiguous on which to rely. 

Moreover, I find that it is contradictory for the majority

to discredit Dr. Peeples’ opinion regarding permanent
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physical impairment while it credits Dr. Peeples’ same

opinion regarding wage loss.  In my opinion, the doctor’s

opinion is either credible or it is not.  Therefore, I

dissent from the majority opinion finding that the opinion

of Dr. Kelly is entitled to greater evidentiary weight than

the opinion of Dr. Peeples.  Thus, I find that the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained 12% permanent physical impairment rating to the

body as a whole as a result of his left shoulder injury,

proving instead that he is entitled to 6% for this injury.

          Accordingly, I respectfully concur in part and

dissent in part from the majority opinion.  

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part,

from the majority opinion.  I agree with the majority

opinion that the claimant sustained permanent anatomical
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impairment in the amount of 12%.  However, I must

respectfully dissent from the finding that the claimant did

not sustain any wage-loss disability above that 12%.

          Arkansas Workers’ Compensation law provides that

when an injured worker’s disability condition becomes stable

and no further treatment will improve that condition, the

disability is deemed permanent.   A worker who sustains an

injury to the body as a whole may be entitled to wage-loss

disability in addition to his anatomical loss.  Glass v.

Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346 S.W.2d 685 (1961).   The wage-loss

factor is the extent to which a compensable injury has

affected the claimant’s ability to earn a livelihood. 

Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3d 848

(2001).  In order to be entitled to any wage-loss disability

in excess of permanent physical impairment, the claimant

must first prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained permanent physical impairment as a result of the

compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340

Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 727 (2000); Needham v. Harvest Foods, 64

Ark. App. 141, 987 S.W.2d 278 (1998).  Objective and

measurable physical or mental findings, which are necessary

to support a determination of “physical impairment” or
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anatomical disability, are not necessary to support a

determination of wage-loss disability. Arkansas Methodist

Hosp. v. Adams, 43 Ark. App. 1, 858 S.W.2d 125 (1993).

          The Commission is charged with the duty of

determining disability.  Cross v. Crawford County Memorial

Hospital, 54 Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).  In

determining the extent of permanent disability, the

Commission may consider, in addition to the evidence of

permanent anatomical impairment, claimant’s general health,

age, education, work experience, attitude, interest in

rehabilitation, degree of pain, and any other matters

reasonably expected to affect his future earning capacity. 

Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-522(b)(1); Glass, supra; Oller v.

Champion Parts Rebuilders, Inc., 5 Ark. App. 307, 635 S.W.2d

276 (1982); Arkansas Wood Products v. Atchley, 21 Ark. App.

138, 729 S.W.2d 428 (1987).

          First, I must point out that the majority did not

credit Dr. Peeples’ opinion regarding the claimant’s

permanent anatomical impairment rating in light of Dr.

Kelly’s meticulous and objectively supported rating, but

that it did credit Dr. Peeples’ comment that the claimant

could return to truck driving over the opinions of Dr.
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Honghiran and Mr. O’Neal that he could not.  This does not

make much sense.  If Dr. Peeples assessed the claimant with

an incorrect rating which did not comport with the Guides to

the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th Ed. 1993), then

his opinions regarding the claimant’s ability to return to

truck driving must also be suspect.

          When one adds the animosity displayed by Dr.

Peeples toward the claimant, as an individual, and the bias

displayed by Dr. Peeples in favor of his insurance company

clients, Dr. Peeples’ opinion is irretrievably unreliable.

          Even without the consideration of Dr. Peeples’

biases, his opinion that the claimant could return to work

is completely and firmly refuted by the opinions of Dr.

Kelly, Mr. O’Neal, and Dr. Honghiran, not to mention the

claimant’s testimony and that of his wife, as well as the

medical records in this claim.

          The claimant sustained a left shoulder injury and

right wrist injury on June 14, 2008.  He suffered permanent

anatomical impairment to his right wrist in the amount of

12%.  He suffered permanent anatomical impairment to his

left shoulder in the amount of 12% as well.  At the time of

the hearing, he was fifty-three years old.  He had a high
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school education.  His work history was primarily truck

driving and mechanical work.  His testimony was that he

could not drive because of his shoulder.  He had gone to

work at Nuclear One, but his job involved carrying items,

which irritated both his left shoulder and right arm, and he

could not continue the work.  Nonetheless, the claimant has

continued to look for work, primarily but not exclusively as

a mechanic.

          In June 2009, more than three years prior to the

hearing, the claimant underwent an FCE which showed that he

was able to work in the heavy classification of work.  Such

an evaluation is not conclusive evidence of a claimant’s

capacity to work.  Second Injury Fund v. Exxon Tiger Mart,

70 Ark. App. 101, 15 S.W.3d 345 (2000).  In this

circumstance, the evaluation is old, and it does not reflect

the claimant’s physical condition as noted by Dr. Kelly in

2011, nor does it reflect more than the ability of the

claimant to perform on that one day.  Given the more current

opinions and evaluations concerning his abilities, I give

little weight to the evaluation, other than to bolster the

claimant’s credibility that he gave his best effort at that

time.
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          In September and October 2010, the claimant

received decisions from the Social Security Administration,

finding that his activities were limited, but he could

perform “some types of work.”  The claimant testified at the

hearing that he eventually received Social Security

disability benefits for a period of time.  On December 10,

2009, Dr. Peeples suggested that the claimant participate in

a training program.

          Dr. Kelly saw the claimant on January 31, 2011 and

noted that:

This is very complicated.  His number
one goal should be getting back to work
that he is capable of doing. The
stiffness in his shoulder is likely
directed [sic] to the AC joint and the
CA calcification.  I am going to order
an MRI, and I hope that no further
surgery is needed.  The most I would
consider doing would be resection of the
inferior osteophyte and debridement.

          Dr. Kelly wrote on March 2, 2011 that the claimant

had a large bone spur hanging off the end of his collar bone

and inflammation of the shoulder which was causing pain all

the way to the base of his neck.  He recommended physical

therapy.

          On April 22, 2011, Dr. Kelly assessed the

claimant’s permanent anatomical impairment caused by his
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left shoulder sprain to be 12% to the body as a whole.  He

based this upon his physical evaluation of his shoulder in

which he palpated the shoulder, observing limited range of

motion.  He also observed stiffness in the shoulder,

stiffness or adhesions in the scar, significant

calcification of the reconstructed ligament shown on x-ray,

postoperative changes, chronic changes to his rotator cuff,

and arthritic findings at the shoulder joint and AC joint,

shown by MRI.

          Dr. Honghiran, an orthopaedic surgeon, performed

an Orthopaedic Examination and Report on the claimant, for

purposes of a disability determination on October 3, 2011. 

The claimant required assistance dressing and undressing due

to his limited range of motion and his pain.  He had pain on

range of motion of his left shoulder.  On abduction, lifting

his arm to the side up away from his body, his range of

motion was limited to 80 degrees, while normal is 150

degrees.  On forward elevation, lifting his arm to the front

of his body, his range of motion was limited to 100 degrees,

while normal is 150 degrees.  On internal rotation, turning

the upper arm inward, his range of motion was limited to 45

degrees, while normal is 80 degrees.  On external rotation,
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turning the upper arm outward, his range of motion was

limited to 45 degrees, while normal is 90 degrees.  At the

area of his rotator cuff and AC joint, he had pain on range

of motion and tenderness.  On examination of his right hand,

the claimant had tingling sensation only in the last two

fingers.  Dr. Honghiran wrote:

It is my impression that this gentleman
has a history of having been involved in
a truck accident and sustained fracture
of the left clavicle with
acromioclavicular joint separation, and
had surgery done with residual stiffness
of the left shoulder which will be a
permanent problem.  He also had ulnar
nerve symptoms of the right elbow, which
he still has some tingling feelings in
the right hand especially the last two
fingers with some weakness of the right
hand grip.
I do not think that he will be able to
return to that type of driving
occupation any longer and he needs to go
back to school to learn a new skill.

          Dr. Honghiran stated that the claimant could lift

and carry up to 20 pounds frequently (1/3 to 2/3 of an 8-

hour day, 40-hour workweek), and up to 100 pounds

occasionally (up to 1/3 of an 8-hour day, 40-hour workweek). 

He could sit 4 hours at a time without interruption and

stand or walk 2 hours at a time without interruption.  He

could sit for a total of 4 hours in an 8-hour workday and
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stand or walk a total of 2 hours in an 8-hour workday.  He

could use foot controls up to 2/3 of an 8-hour workday.  He

could use his right hand to reach overhead, reach all other

ways, handle and finger up to 2/3 of his workday.  He could

feel and push/pull with his right hand up to 1/3 of his

workday.  He could use his left hand to reach overhead,

reach all other ways, handle and push/pull up to 1/3 of his

workday.  He could finger and feel with his left hand up to

2/3 of his workday.  He could never climb ladders or

scaffolds.  He could climb stairs and ramps up to 1/3 of his

workday. 

          In January 2012, David O’Neal, a vocational

expert, performed an evaluation of the claimant’s ability to

work from a vocational standpoint.  He agreed with Dr.

Honghiran that retraining should strongly be considered.  He

opined that the claimant should not return to truck driving

because he could sit for no more than 4 hours in a workday,

push/pull occasionally, and only occasionally operate a

motor vehicle.  Truck driving is no longer an option for

these reasons, even in a smaller vehicle with a shorter

route.  Based upon his experience as a vocational expert and

upon the Department of Transportation, Mr. O’Neal stated
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that commercial truck driving skills are not transferable to

a lesser exertion-level driving occupation.  He recommended

a thorough vocational evaluation.  He calculated that the

claimant earned a total of $22,494.51 in six months, of

which $13,896.50 was regular salary and $8,598.01 was

overtime pay.

          The claimant testified that driving, in

particular, using the big steering wheel in a truck,

irritated his shoulder, causing spasms and pain.  His neck

and shoulder become extremely tight when he lifted his arm. 

These problems made him lose his grip on the steering wheel. 

His wife did the driving for the couple after the injury.

          The claimant testified that he had applied at

Lowe’s and that he was looking for work as a mechanic as

well.  He worked for Nuclear One for awhile, but the work

irritated his shoulder and hand, so that he had to stop.  He

was looking for mechanical work at the time of the hearing.

          The record is full of documents concerning the

importance of returning injured employees to work.  Dr.

Peeples testified to this fact as well.  There is no doubt

that it is true.  However, that does not preclude the fact

that an employee may suffer an injury sufficient to prevent
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him from returning to his former employment or even to any

employment at all.  When combined with other factors, an

injury may cause an employee to have suffered a limitation

in his ability to earn the wages he was able to earn prior

to the injury.  Thus, the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act

encourages the return of injured workers to work, but also

recognizes wage-loss disability.

          Dr. Peeples and Dr. Hongrihan suggested

retraining.  Dr. Hongrihan and Mr. O’Neal suggested a new

occupation, because he could no longer drive a truck.  Dr.

Kelly did not opine what work the claimant could do, but

stated that the claimant needed to get back to “work that he

is capable of doing” and then mentioned the possibility of

further surgery.  The Social Security disability decisions

note that the claimant’s injury limits his activities ,but

that he could do some work.  The claimant attempted to

return to work, by applying for positions and by actually

taking a job.  This proved unsuccessful due to the pain,

spasms, and irritation the work caused to his shoulder. He

continues to apply for work.

          Given the man’s 54 years of age, his high school

education, his work history of truck driving, the suggestion
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of two physicians that he be retrained for a new career, the

statements of a physician and a vocational specialist that

the claimant could not return to truck driving, the

acknowledgment of his limitations by the Social Security

Administration, and the continued problems noted by Dr.

Kelly and in the claimant’s testimony, including stiffness,

weakness, pain, and irritation upon range of motion and

activity, I would award the claimant 75% wage-loss

disability in addition to his permanent anatomical

impairment in his shoulder.

          For the foregoing reasons, I concur, in part with,

but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


